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Meeting Attendance 2021/22 

 

 

Minis Gala at Deerubbin Park, Windsor 
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2022 SJRU DISTRICT PRESIDENTS 
 

District 
 

 District President  District  District President 

Easts 

 

Alex Toone 
 

 Randwick 

 

Arthur Spellson 
 

Eastwood 

 

Martin Halmarick 
 

 Southern Districts 

 

Dean Cambridge 
 

Gordon 

 

Sven Graham 
 

 Sydney University 

 

Adam Dunn 
 

Manly 

 

Peter Gibson 
 

 Two Blues 

 

Tim Shand 
 

Norths 

 

Dave Scammell 
 

 Warringah 

 

Alistair Keep 

Penrith 

 

Sia’a Taveuveu 
 

 West Harbour 

 

Peter Johnston 
 

 
The SJRU Board are pleased to have served you over the past 12 months and look forward to 
many more opportunities to strengthen and grow grass roots rugby in Sydney in 2023 and 
beyond….We thank all our clubs who we have represented and supported in 2022.  

LIFE MEMBERS 

SJRU is proud to acknowledge the achievements of those who have given great service to 
Sydney Juniors with our highest honour of Life Membership.  

Those awarded with such have been; 

1. A.E.Fisher 
2. G.I.Ferris 
3. K.A.Brady 
4. B.J.Gregory 
5. A.A.P.Cooper 
6. B.O.Killham 
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CHAIR’S REPORT 
George Roper, SJRU Chairman 

After the last two years of Covid interruptions it was extremely pleasing to get a full season 
of junior rugby in Sydney during 2022.  

The year in review started with the 2021 Spring sevens competition which saw a 
record number of teams participating for Boys and Girls sevens, because of players 
wanting to get back into junior rugby after the Covid interruptions. This was 
followed by a successful Sizzling sevens competition, that was hosted at the start of 
the 2022 calendar year. 

The weather patterns experienced in Sydney in 2022 
made for a wet and muddy winter season, and 
provided some challenges with ground availability, 
but thanks to the efforts of our Competition 
Management Team only one round was treated as 
washed out for most age groups. SJRU again offered a 
Friday night XV’s competition for U10 to U12 and a 
Sunday XV’s competition for U10 to Opens. The 
Sunday XV’s competition commenced with two gala 
rounds played on 27 March and 3 April. These gala 
days were unfortunately impacted by field closures due to rain, but most teams still played 
in at least one gala round. These games provided valuable insight to aid in competition 
grading. The SJRU also put in a huge effort to measure heights and weights of players at 
these gala days in accordance with the Rugby Australia Size for Age policy.   

In 2022 SJRU introduced a new girls academy to promote 15’s rugby for U14 to U18 girls, 
which saw more than 150 girls register. For younger age groups a new Tri-series event was 
created for U11 and U13 girls. 

It has been amazing to see how much effort so many people have put in to promote Junior 
Rugby across Sydney. I would like to acknowledge and thank everyone that contributed to a 
hugely successful year for the Sydney Junior Rugby Union. A special thank you to the 
following people and organizations: 

 the SJRU Competition Management team lead by our SJRU General Manager, Ben 
Gregory, as well as John Glen and Bippy Power, for their outstanding efforts 
throughout the year.  

 Mark Green, the General Manager NSW Community Rugby for all his support and 
assistance. 

 All the SJRU Directors for their support and contributions to governance, oversight 
and strategic direction at the SJRU. 

 Thank you to our SJRU Sponsors: The Rugby Club Foundation, Maqro, Elmo Software 
& BondIQ 

 All the SJRU affiliated Clubs and Districts and their respective committees. 
 Thank you to all our referees for the, often thankless, task that they perform at all 

our fixtures, without them there can be no games. 
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 thank you to each and every rugby club volunteer that assists with getting our junior 
players on the field every weekend. This includes coaches, managers, ground 
marshals, AR’s etc. 

One of the highlights in 2022 was the introduction of the Maqro Sydney Cup, which was 
contested by all SJRU Districts at the State Champs for under 14’s and older age groups. 
There have been some learnings from the format, but the concept was very well received 
and will be continued in future years. 

Congratulations to all the boys and girls that were selected in SJRU representative teams 
this year. Our SJRU teams made us proud at the annual City vs Country Carnival that was 
held in Bathurst at the end of July. In this year we also reintroduced the fixtures between 
Sydney Juniors and Brisbane Juniors. In September our Sydney u14 Girls and Boys and u16 
Girls teams visited Brisbane to play against the Brisbane Juniors teams. All three our Sydney 
teams came home with very comprehensive wins.  

Although the SJRU competitions officially start at under 10 age groups, during 2022 we have 
identified the targeted growth of minis players as one of our main strategic objectives. 
There has been a recent decline in minis player numbers across Sydney. Although this trend 
is in line with most organized junior sports, post covid, the SJRU acknowledges that the 
minis are our future junior players and will therefore look to increase support for clubs and 
districts to attract minis players to our great game of rugby union. In addition to our annual 
inter district minis gala day, next year the SJRU will host minis gala days across Sydney on 
the last weekend of every month during the rugby season. 

During the 2022 XV’s season we were faced with some referee shortages, which were 
exacerbated by last minute game changes because of inclement weather. The SJRU is 
allocating resources and working with the various referee associations to actively address 
this for next season.   

A major rugby community highlight in 2022, was Australia being confirmed as hosts for the 
Rugby World Cup for Men in 2027 and the Rugby World Cup for Women in 2029. This means 
that some of our boys and girls currently playing in SJRU competitions can aspire to 
represent the Wallabies and Wallaroos at a Rugby World Cup on home soil in a few years’ 
time. These events will also have massive impacts on the growth of our game in Sydney. 

Finally, I would like to 
thank each and every 
junior player and parent 
for supporting our SJRU 
affiliated clubs over the 
last year. Thank you for 
your contribution to 
making Junior Rugby 
Union in Sydney a 
unique and special 
sporting community. 
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COMPETITION REPORT 
Ben Gregory, General Manager SJRU 

We’re Back! In many ways 2022 was a year like no other – but considering the previous two 
‘Covid’ seasons I think it also felt somewhat normal.  

We began the year with Sizzling 7s and despite a strong uptake in the Girl’s Sizzling 7s, the 
nominations of teams for the Boy’s Sizzling wave was not nearly as strong as anticipated. 
The mid-year survey showed that the clubs as a majority were keen to have some clean air 
for their pre-season preparations and would only like one or two gala style events in late 
Feb. The girls on the other hand wanted Sizzling to start in March and not earlier. The 2022 
Sizzling wave went right up till the end of March for the boys and into early April for the 
Girls. 

We also changed up the registration offering in 2022 so that boys and girls could register for 
all the 7s waves in one registration type. This was well received. 

The end of March saw the competitions 
start with our Friday Only Comp kicking off 
on the same weekend as the first Grading 
Gala for the Fri-Sun Comp (aka the Sunday 
Comp).  Unfortunately, we lost quite a few 
grounds to wet weather over the two 
Grading weekends – nearly all teams got at 
least two grading games to give us some 
date (except the lower grade U13s whom 
missed out completely). This impacted our 
ability to grade the competitions correctly 
and thus we were still regrading up until 
round 5. 

We did hit one of our main goals for the 
year though and got the draw out early to 
clubs. It wasn’t quite as envisaged as wet 
weather dogged us for much of the year, 
but all in all we had the draw out weeks in 
advance so teams could plan. The fall of Easter in 2023 gives us a nice window to do the 
initial draw and then ideally have grading completed by round 3 and a season draw out to 
the clubs. 

The Friday Only comp in 2022 only had an U10 and U11 age group as we didn’t get the 
uptake for U12s with only 5 teams nominating – these teams moved to the Fri-Sun Comp. 
Both competitions were un-graded, and we fielded 8 teams in the U10 and 10 teams in the 
U12. We did lose quite a few games early season to the weather as a number of these clubs 
simply could not get onto their fields.  

The Friday-Sunday Competition saw an increase in the number of older boys’ teams playing 
this season. We managed to field two grades in the Opens competition but had to run 
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combined AB competitions in some age groups due to the ratio of 
strength amongst the teams. Our U10 to U12 ages saw a rise in the 
number of teams choosing to play home games on a Friday night, but 
geographics curtailed this option somewhat.  

Despite the wet weather we only actually lost half a round to washed 
out games throughout the season. Our Grand final days were 
spectacular with fantastic weather to boot. 

For our Girls the ‘winter season’ saw them partake in the XV’s wave 
during May and June followed by the Frosty 7s Wave in July & August. 
Both these were competition waves with finals, and these gave us some good learnings 
during the year as to which day and format we should be running the girls during winter. 
Constant clashes (and therefore late withdrawals/forfeits) with other sports or school sports 
on the Saturday became an issue, as well as the lack of resources on a Saturday afternoon – 
when every other rugby fixture is also taking place. We will look to integrate these Girls 
waves into our Sunday offering in 2023. Especially for our XV’s which will move down to U12 
and be extended through to end of June. 

Spring 7s gave us the opportunity to test the new format options with games moving to 
Sunday and in a fortnightly gala format. Feedback has been excellent as the teams 
appreciate more games on the same day, negating travel issues for only a couple of games, 
but also allowing teams to have a weekend off with no impact to other teams or 
competitions.        

The 2022 season gave SJRU the opportunity to implement several new strategic measures 
designed to expand and improve our offering. These 
include; 

 SJRU Rugby 1st Girls Academy – This was a 
designated Girls only Academy which was aimed 
to offer our girls and coaches some exposure to 
some high-performance training and techniques. 
Supported by SJRU as well as Rugby AU (Nathan 
McMahon) and NSWRU (Brit Merlo) we saw 
several high-profile coaches including Jay Tregonning and Campbell Aitken deliver 
sessions. Rugby 1st and Harvey Norman were fantastic sponsors of this program. 

 SJRU U12 Development Gala – Having lost two years to Covid the current Under 12 
age group completely missed the NSWJRU U10 & U11 State Gala. So effectively with 
the Under 12 age group reverting to a single team there were many players who 
missed the opportunity to experience Rep rugby. SJRU implemented a Development 
Gala specifically for players that didn’t attend the State Champs and it was a 
smashing success. We will repeat in 2023 and add a Girls U12 Development Gala too. 

 ELMO SJRU Club Championships – The Club Champs model was designed by our GM 
and sponsored by ELMO. It involved a mathematical formula that multiplied 
competition points by a ‘Grade’ multiplier and then divided by the number of teams. 
It was run as a Big Club (6 teams or more) and a Small Club (5 teams or less) 
Championship. Oatley won the Big Club and Blacktown the Small Club Champs. 
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 SJRU vs BJRU Rep fixtures – Through our relationship with BJRU, we re-established 
the traditional fixtures between SJRU and BJRU for our Sydney U14 Boys and Girls 
teams as well as our U16 Girls team. Sydney teams flew to Brisbane in September for 
a day trip and were success in claiming all three fixtures. We will welcome BJRU 
down to Sydney next September for the same. 

 SJRU Girls Tri-Series – To fill what was a void in the calendar for the U11 and U13 
girls, SJRU created the Tri-Series which was a series of three gala events for these 
girls to try a slightly bigger format of the game in 10 aside. Running into the evening 
using the Dufficy Cup format it was a great initiation into the bigger format of the 
game. As a result, SJRU will look to run a proper 8 week U12 Girls competition in 
2023 (10 per side). 

 Sydney Cups – A new initiative that has been a decade in the making. It is part of the 
NSWJRU State Champs but gives the Sydney Districts a competition to rival the 
Country Champs that CRU has run for many years. 

Add to all this our work on Minis engagement strategies, Monthly Minis 
Inter-District Galas and other events like Pasifica Youth Cup, the SJRU team 
is certainly busy trying to make sure rugby has something for everyone. 
We are also actively working on strategies to grow our referees and 
coaches via various scholarship programs that are supported by our friends 
at The Rugby Club Foundation. 

None of what we do can be done without our fantastic sponsors. A massive thanks to Wahu 
(Elle), Maqro (Conrad and Mark), ELMO (James), BondiQ (Gavin), Rugby 1st (Angus and Alex), 
Harvey Norman (Samantha), The Rugby Club Foundation (Angus, Lisa & Board) 

I’d like to thank the Competition Team for all their hard work this season. John Glen (Youth 
Manager), Bippy Power (7s Competitions), Andrew Hutton (Draw Contractor + Pres 
NSWJRU) and Shane Williams (Asst Comp liaison). It has certainly been a big year for us all. 
As it has been for Hamish McKay who handled referee appointments once Todd Cummins 
stepped down – certainly was a baptism of fire for Hamish with the first Gala round in 
March. 

Unfortunately, it is not always smooth sailing, and we sometimes need to call in our judicial 
panel, a big thanks to Andrew Hourigan, Grant Whatley, Anthony ‘Marvin’ Hunt and Linda 
Hutton for their services to our judiciary.    

The Comp team would like to also thank Chairman George Roper and the SJRU Board for 
their support and considered opinion. The strategic 
views coming from the Board will certainly yield fruit 
over the next few years. 

Lastly a big thanks to all the Club and District 
Presidents and officials for their support over the 
season. It is certainly a hard job at the coalface and 
whilst we may not always agree on certain issues, we 
share your passion for growing our game (and your 
clubs) and appreciate all your hard work this year.     

See you again in 2023. 
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WESTERN ZONE REPORT 
Bernard Tuaimau, Director 

After two covid19 interrupted seasons it was great to see a complete season including 
finals. Whilst not interrupted by covid19 the season was impacted by weather and the 
availability of grounds which soar plenty of rounds washed out.  

It’s been a great 12 months and this being my first report and first season I am confident we 
have the right people in various positions to ensure the growth of our game out west.  

Our game is reliant on volunteers and whilst all our clubs struggle to attract new volunteers 
the ones that have taken up the challenge do so with passion and heart, and I will forever be 
grateful for the time and efforts you and your families dedicate to our great game. 

This year with the support of our chairman and board we held our first (SJRU based) 
Western Zone forum. The Forum was represented by all districts, and we took a deep dive 
into the current state of our game out west. We looked at the current declining numbers, 
opportunities and look to build a strategy to grow our game our great game out west.  The 
forum gave us a real opportunity to look at where we currently are and what path we want 
to take to grow our game.  

We look at some of our initiatives and achievements the past 12 months: 

• Minis growth strategy and activation roll out 
• Try rugby roll out events  
• Western Zone forum  
• Development officers work with Sydney Catholic Schools Diocese  
• Work with schools out west including Patrician Brothers Blacktown, St Johns 

Auburn 
• Our Waratah development officers led by Junior Ta’ale working with several 

village clubs and schools out west  
• Hosted several mini gala days, 7s, training camps and grand finals  
• Pacific Youth Cup rugby (November)  

REPRESENTATIVE  

some magnificent results including.  

• U12 Boys Joint Winners - Two Blues  
• U14 Girls Winners - Two Blues (Sydney Cup) 
• U14 Boys - runner up Two Blues (Sydney Cup) 
• U14 Boys – Winner Two Blues (State Champs), runner up Eastwood (State 

Champs) 
• U15 Boys Runner up – Penrith District (Sydney Cup – NSW State Champs)  
• U16 Girls - Penrith (Sydney Cup) winners, runner up Two Blues  
• U16 Girls runner up Two Blues (State Champs)  
• U18 Boys winner – West Harbour (Sydney Cup) 
• U18 Boys – winner Eastwood (State Champs) 
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Congratulations to these teams and their coaching staff for medalling but also to all players 
coaching staff and families involved.  

Our Western Zone continue to provide strong results at representative level dominating in 
several age groups. As we’ve always known our districts and zone are blessed with talented 
kids. Our challenge is retaining these kids in our game and providing them with more 
opportunities to remain and thrive in our game. 

Thank you: 

My endless gratitude extends to the team at 
the Sydney West Rugby Referees association. I 
witnessed some great match officiating during 
the season, particularly from younger refs 
within the system. I admire their courage 
tackling for taking on one of the more difficult 
gigs in rugby.  

I would like to thank the SJRU board for their 
support in my first year.  Your support and 
depth of knowledge for the game has helped 
me immensely in finding my feet.  

To Ben, John, and the competition team. Your work does not go un-noticed. I look forward 
to seeing the growth of the game out west with your support. 

A special thank you to George Roper on his first season as chair. Your council and support 
for our initiatives out west has been greatly appreciated. 

 

Lastly – to our village club committees and district committees and volunteers out west. We 
see firsthand the abundance of talent and enjoyment the game of rugby brings to our kids 
out west. I am driven with the belief that our great game can be enjoyed by so many more 
kids out west. I challenge you again for 2023 to share our game with as many kids and 
families as possible. 

Thank you for your commitment to our 
village clubs and district. Your tireless and 
sometimes thankless work does not go 
unnoticed.  

 

I look forward to a successful 2023.  
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NORTHERN ZONE REPORT 
Michael Clark, Director 

After two COVID-disrupted seasons, 2022 kicked off with Sizzling 7s. La Nina and constant 
wet weather caused numerous challenges, wash outs and disrupted the early season, 
especially grading. 

The All-Clubs meeting was held in March, followed by a Northern Zone Coaches and 
Managers briefing hosted by Wahroonga. Both events were well attended and helped 
ensure the competition rule changes and our first use of gala grading rounds was well 
understood.  

Our Gala rounds were cut back to one week for most age groups, and the impacts were felt 
during early rounds with re-grading of teams required. As our season got back on track, 
Districts prepared for the return of NSW State Championships. These events were stunning 
successes, with Northern Zone Districts performing well. Manly were joint U12 winners, 
Gordon winners in U15s and Manly took out the Girls U14s. Manly U16s won the inaugural 
Sydney Cup before falling to Randwick in the State Championship Final. 

A significant number of players were chosen for higher honours, with strong representation 
from all four Northern Zone Districts in the Sydney and NSW teams. 

In August, a Northern Zone Presidents meeting was held to begin the process of looking at 
the future of our game in our zone. We examined falling participation rates, especially in 
Mini’s and mapped several actions to address and improve. 

The season is wrapping up with Spring 7s, and again Northern Zone clubs are dominating 
total participation and hosting duties leading to shorter travel times for many teams. 

2023 planning is underway, and we look forward to learning from the experiences of 2022 
with grading and gala rounds, and an improved competition in 2023. 
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SOUTHERN ZONE REPORT 
Junior Ta’ale, Director 

Congratulations to all the teams, we FINALY had a whole season with no lockdown, apart 
from the weather conditions with plenty of RAIN which resulted in a lot of washed-out 
games. This year was my first year as the Southern Zone Director and during the year I have 
built some great relationships with most of the Southern Zone Junior Clubs.  

2022 Southern Zone Clubs, as all zones, were in a rebuilding phase with many junior clubs 
struggling to have MINIS registering teams. It shows the last 2 years of little rugby effected 
our Minis dramatically. To counter this, we are fighting back with our Super Minis coming up 
in November and kicking off our 2023 season with an end of each month Minis Gala where 
all teams have been invited to run a BIG SHOW for our existing and NEWCOMERS. 

Southern Zone Forum: at the end of the season, we held a forum for all junior club / districts 
presidents from southern zone to discuss how they went this year. Some comments: 

 Minis numbers dropped  
 Needing more Volunteers & Referees  
 Junior Clubs Connecting with Schools  
 Getting our senior district club involved with junior clubs. 
 Running an end of year academy for each district to keep the kids engaged with 

rugby during summer season. Like what Randwick Junior are doing.  
 Keep building on coaching development.  

This year Randwick Junior run a referee course for 20 youth kids from the area to referee 
Friday games for their local area. We also had 40+ Coaches from East Besties do a Mini 
coach the coach course run by NSWRU to help NEW coaches to get developed.  

The Southern Zone held its first U16s Boys State Champ for XVs Comp at Riverwood Park, 
hosted by Oatley Rugby Club during June Long weekend. It was great results for all districts 
& zone taking part in competition.  

Last year’s director Nicole recommended an 
increased social media exposure.  This year 
we have achieved that; including having our 
first Girls Academy to gain increased 
participation for XVs rugby. 

I will be stepping down at the end of the year 
as SJRU Southern Zone Director, but I’ll still 
be around the rugby fields and will still be 
working at NSW Rugby, developing rugby 
with our Junior Clubs & Schools.  I have really 
enjoyed being the director for this zone and would like to thank everyone who made this 
possible for their time and assistance this year.  Thank you to my fellow directors for your 
support.  I leave knowing that rugby will continue to grow as a game not only in this district 
but in all of Sydney. 
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MINIS REPORT 
Lisa Rothwell, Director 

2022 saw the continuation of a vibrant series of Minis competitions run across Sydney by 
local district organisations.  As has been the case in recent years, there were seven Minis 
competitions run in Sydney – Southern Districts, Randwick/Eastern Suburbs, Inner West, 
Western Sydney, Eastwood, Gordon/Norths and Northern Beaches.   

The role of the SJRU is to support these local competitions and I would like to thank and pay 
tribute to the District Minis Coordinators who put in so much time and effort to support 
Minis Rugby in their local community.   

Similarly, there are hard-working Club Minis Coordinators, Coaches, Managers, parents and 
of course all the players at clubs across Sydney who all contribute to the fun and 
engagement of Minis rugby in Sydney, and we are very grateful for all their efforts.   

Referees are an essential part of rugby, and we are also indebted to them for the great 
contribution they make.  Minis rugby is one of the great training grounds for new young 
referees to learn the art of whistleblowing. 

Each of the Mini’s competitions is structured in a way that suits the clubs of that district.  
Formats vary with competitions organised at a central venue, at a rotating venue, on a 
home/away basis, all age groups playing at the same location or vertical streams playing at 
the same venue.   

 

In 2022 the SJRU welcomed back the Inter-District Minis Gala Day.  Participation was 
optional but pleasingly nearly every club in Sydney joined in.  On June 18th at 7 different 
venues across Sydney, host clubs welcomed minis teams from outside their district for a 
non-competitive rugby gala day, playing some 389 games between them.   BBQs blazed 
across all venues and the smiles could not be contained as the visiting Waratahs posed for 
hundreds of photos and signed too many boots to count. 
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This was a significant event on the SJRU calendar with lots of planning and organisation 
required.  Congratulations to the District Minis Coordinators, Host Clubs, Travelling Clubs, 
Referees, parents and especially the players for the wonderful spirit they all showed in 
making this a fun and memorable occasion.  We have already begun planning for the 2023 
gala day!  

There were also several invitational gala days for minis planned to run across Sydney, some 
being competitive and some just for fun.  These are significant events, and we look forward 
to them continuing and thank in advance the host clubs for their efforts in supporting the 
spirit of Minis rugby.   

o King of the Hills (Under 8s and Under 9s) 
o Harbord Harlequins Cup (Under 8s and Under 9s) 
o Chatswood Challenge Cup (Under 8s and Under 9s) 
o Dufficy Cup (Under 9s – Hunters Hill) 
o Turinui Cup (Under 9 – Clovelly) 
o Tiger Cup (Under 6s and Under 7s –Wahroonga) 

A significant decrease in participation numbers over the last two years due to Covid has led 
many discussions on the growth of Minis rugby in Sydney.  There are several major Try 
Rugby events set up for late 2022 in collaboration with NSW Rugby to increase recruitment 
and aid retention.   The more we can support and encourage our players to bring a friend 
along the better the future of our game will be.  

  



Sydney Junior Rugby Union Annual Report 2022 Page 18 

SUNDAY COMPETITION 
Fiona Lawson, Director 

First full year since 2019 and what a year. 2022 saw the introduction of Ben Gregory as the 
SJRU General Manger and did he hit the ground running! 

Whilst the addition of staff saw the preseason sorted in a timely fashion with teams in and 
the gala draws done, we were again interrupted by an uncontrollable event, this time rain. A 
lot of last-minute changes and long working hours by NSW staff saw as many games played 
as possible to achieve the best outcome for grading. 

The SJRU wanted to make improvements on communications to clubs and draw delivery for 
the XV Sunday comp and we did achieve that 
this year, obviously there where a few 
disruptions due to weather and other 
anomalies did see a few last-minute changes 
but overall, they were communicated 
effectively and out of our control. 

With the appointment of a General Manger 
the board has the opportunity to move away 
from a operational format into development 
and strategy on multiple things, some that 
were rolled out in 2022 others being 
expanded and launched in 2023 and beyond.  

One of the biggest challenges in 2022 was 
the dwindling numbers in our referee ranks, 
this is a critical piece for us moving forward 
and we have engaged strategies and proposals with NSW rugby and the various referee’s 
association to fund and assist in this space. 

The Sunday XVs 2023 Competition will be as the operational plan with the planned 
(hopefully rain free) 2 rounds of Galas and the traditional home and away rounds to follow.  
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Big thanks to the competition team lead by Ben and John who work considerable hours, 
managing disciplinary issues, Xplorer administration and of course the XVs Draw (assisted by 
Andrew Hutton for a portion of the year) to deliver the principal competition for the season 
and I would like to thank them immensely for all their work. 
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FRIDAY COMPETITION 
Sheila Mitchell, Director 

2022 was the year of the return to Rugby and all junior sports although still without its 
challenges of inclement weather and teething problems.  The determination and resilience 
by our volunteers, parents, players, referees, and all those involved in Junior Rugby are to be 
highly commended.  It was great to see players and families enjoying the Friday night XV’s 
competition (8 x Under 10 teams and 10 x Under 11 teams) which remains an integral part of 
our rugby competition. Well done to the Under 12s from the Randwick area who this season 
joined the Sunday XVs competition, whilst playing their Friday night home games at Latham 
Park, with their club mates from Under 10s and Under 11s. 
  
A huge thank you to the competition team, John Glen and Ben Gregory who spent untold 
amounts of time above and beyond normal working hours to provide the best Friday Night 
XV’s competition.  Thank you, John, for your patience and kindness.  Thank you to Andrew 
Hutton, President of NSWJRU for his continued assistance with the delivery of the XV’s 
competition draw.  You will find the detailed report of the Friday Night XV’s competition in 
the Competition Managers' report.   
  
Finally, I want to say a massive thanks to George Roper, our chair and fellow board members 
who are the drivers of SJRU Club and Districts competitions.  I have learned so much from all 
of you.  May 2022 be the beginning of a stronger and better 2023 season. 
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GIRL’S COMPETITIONS 
June Manu, Director 

This year was finally the time we were all able to get back into rugby after Covid and it has 
been a big year even though the weather was challenging in the beginning. 

There were many ‘firsts’ this year with the Girls Rugby 

 Welcoming Bippy Power (7s Competitions) taking over Tina Campbell from 2021 
 Welcoming Shane Williams (Asst Comp liaison) 
 Introduction of a yearly registration fee for the Girls to cover all Waves during the 

Season but still the option of registering individually for each Wave. It was so much 
easier and cheaper for the parents to pay the yearly registration 

 SJRU Rugby 1st Girls Academy – as per GM’s report it was a Girls only Academy designed 
to offer our girls and coaches to high-performance training and techniques. This 
sponsored event was a success, and it was also a great opportunity for girls to upskill for 
free! Girls were given t shirts that looked great. 

 State Champs XV Girls – Introduction of Sydney Cup – battle between the State Champs 
teams from Sydney exposed great games from the girls. Girls’ venues were split up this 
year. There was feedback from many teams from the different age groups (U14, U16 
and U18) that hopefully the girls get to play back at one venue together again in 2023.  

 SJRU vs BJRU Rep fixtures – reintroducing the Inter-state games between SJRU v BJRU 
gave the Sydney Girls U14 & U16 teams the opportunity to fly to Brisbane and 
successfully winning their matches against the Brisbane Girls teams. Excellent work to 
our GM for restoring these interstate games.  

 SJRU Girls Tri-Series – It was always a concern that our younger Girls age groups missed 
out during the May-June months when the Girls XV a side competition ran in 
preparation for State Champs XV in June. A great initiative to run a Tri-Series for the U11 
and U13 girls modelling the ‘Dufficy Cup’ format meant the girls got a chance to play 
10/12 a side in gala event format. Thank you, Ben, for introducing this event for our 
younger girls. 

 Spring 7s – Results from a Survey and feedback from the Girls/Parents meant trialling 
and moving Spring 7s to Sunday, playing a new Gala format played every fortnight 
(rather than weekly). This has been received positively giving players more games (up to 
4 games with Finals) and travelling worthwhile for families.   

It has been an exciting year this year! 

A huge thank you to our Competition Team especially Ben Gregory and John Glenn for the 
tireless hours organizing the draws for the Girls 7s Waves this year with the help of Hutto 
(Andrew Hutton) President of NSWJRU. 

Thank you to our GM Ben for all the hard work you 
put in and the introduction of many opportunities for 
the Girls in Rugby this year.  

Lastly thank you to our Chairman George Roper, your 
behind the scene work and advice is appreciated and 
valued. Thank you to our Board Members for another 
year! Bring on 2023. 
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DEVELOPMENT 
Marcus Stock, Director 

2022 has been a challenging year mainly due to the Increased rain from La Nina and 
the Indian Ocean Dipole, the increased rain created some unique challenges as the 
competition group relied heavily on technology to enable redraws to be done as 
quickly as possible.  

We continue to review and manage the SJRU cyber security and “live” policies 
across all the technology aspects we use. We strongly encourage clubs and districts 
to implement a regular review of the configurations and settings across the various 
technologies in use at clubs. We have seen a dramatic increase in spam, fishing, and 
malicious activities this year.  

Microsoft have re- confirmed their commitment that each SJRU Club & District can 
apply online for the Microsoft Not For Profit (NFP) offer, it’s a simple 3 step process 
that will need each club to submit a copy if its constitution & ATO NFP status. Once 
the club eligibility is confirmed clubs & districts can migrate to the Microsoft Office 
365, teams and Azure hosting and save costs on email, website, and online 
meetings.   

SJRU have now been using the Not for Profit (NFP) offer from Microsoft. This has 
allowed us to continue to save approximately $2000 per year by moving to 
Microsoft Not for Profit Offerings.  

Under the Microsoft NFP program and each club & district can receive the following  

o Licenses 
o Microsoft 365 Business Basic – 25 users  
o Microsoft 365 Business Premium - 10 users 
o Microsoft 365 Teams and Audio Conferencing 

- 25 licenses 
o Microsoft Power Automate Free – 10,000 

users  
o Office 365 – 25 users 
o SharePoint – 25 users  

o Microsoft Azure Hosting 
o The Azure hosting allows club to have apx AU$400 per month of 

web site hosting this can range from a simple WordPress website 
through to creating an on-line gear shop.  

o Online Administration 
o Included in the Microsoft NFP office is the ability for clubs to 

migrate their Domain name for example www.sjru.com.au to the 
Office 365 management portal. This will allow clubs to have their 
club’s website & email addresses hosted free of charge and have 
both club and user OneDrive storage.  

o Setup guides and Training 
o Once a club has been accepted to the NFP program the NFP portal 

has links to all the resources included in the program including 
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online step by step guides to the resources and licenses you have 
been granted.   

o There a several useful online product and 
admin training courses for each product  

We successfully migrated the iCompMan to the SJRU virtual environment to allow 
the SJRU competition managers get the Winter XV’s draws out on schedule despite 
La Nina effects 

Our plans for 2023 are to build our technology foundations to bring online 
information stores and further streamline the numerous forms in use today, as well 
as to enhance the SJRU website, to have links to online forms and downloads of the 
match day guides etc.  

The SJRU development working group will work with NSW Rugby on linking to the 
“Club in a Box” program. SJRU will continue to work with Rugby AU to ensure that 
our Clubs and Districts, get the best choice of web site options from Microsoft NFP 
Azure, SharePoint or Rugby Xplorer.  
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REPRESENTATIVE REPORT  
Paul Rathborne, Director 

2022, well after missing 2019-2021 season for “Representatives” we managed to complete a 
full season of our program across boys and girls through U14’s to U18’s, despite mother 
nature’s best endeavours to create obstacles. 

2022 started well with appointments of coaching staff and selectors, from a broader 
spectrum of candidates then was seen in previous seasons.  

U18’s Boys started our season with open selection trials held at Terrey Hills, 160 applicants 
registered their interest and 130 participated on the day playing across 8 teams. Variance of 
registration and players was result of Saturday injuries and morning of withdrawals. A squad 
of 35 players selected and coached by Murray Hooper and his team.  

State Cup came and went with Sydney “Red & Blue” squads being selected across  

 U14’s Boys and Girls 
 U16’s Boys and Girls 
 U18’s Girls 
 U15’s Boys (Red | Blue | Baa Baas) 

Sydney Regional were hosted at Grantham Reserve curtesy of Blacktown Scorpion 
volunteers, a huge thank you to them for their tireless efforts over the weekend. 
Unfortunately, we were only able to play day 1 as day was a "wash out” and called off.  

     

 

Opportunities for training were few and far between as “wet weather closure”, “cold flu” 
and occasional “COVID” prevented session being completed.  

City vs Country hosted by Bathurst Bulldogs was a fantastic day with quality performances 
across teams throughout the day. Ultimately City came out with 4 wins and 3 losses: 

 U14’s Boys – City won Tim Gavin Shield 12-0 
 U14’s Girls – City won Sponsors Plate 29-5 
 U15’s Boys – City won Steve Tuynman Cup 17-11 
 U16’s Boys - Country won the Ella Cup 13-12   
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 U16’s Girls - City won Mahalia Murphy Cup 21-3  
 U18’s Girls – Country won Grace Hamilton Shield 14-13 
 U18’s Boys - Country won Michael Brial Cup 38-7   

   

 

Our U18’s Boy’s acquitted themselves very well through their games against  

 CHS 1 
 GPS Blue  
 CCC 

Their performances saw  

 6 players were named NSW Gen Blue team  
 18 players named in NSW Juniors XV  
 4 players named in NSWJRU Barbarians team  

U16’s Boy’s played: 

 Sydney bt NSW Schools 2 34-31  
 NSW Schools 1 bt Sydney 59-19 
 With 8 players being named in NSW Gen Blues U16’s squad (6 forwards & 2 backs) 
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Daily Telegraph ran some extensive articles leading into Schools and City vs Country 
featuring our players and their stories. 

 

 

September 18th, we see our U14’s Girls| Boys and U16’s Girls make a ground breaking 
whistle stop tour to Brisbane to play Brisbane representative teams. Our teams will depart 
Sunday Monday and arrive in Brisbane for their fixture and return that evening. A Huge 
thank you for Ben Gregory who has diligently being cultivating the return of these matches 
now for several years.  

In terms of 2022 summary, we’ve conducted our review and in line with previously concepts 
we’ve been discussing with Gen Blue Developments team. In 2023 we will endeavour to 
align our Sydney Coaching staff with Gen Blue’s application process and incorporate Ben’s 
Coaching academy applicants. This will enable us to develop a coaching pathway, which will 
enable coaches to come through SJRU and NSWJRU ranks before progressing to Gen Blue, 
Subbies and Shute Shield programs. 

In terms of 2023 SJRU teams they will all remain as they are except the Under 15’s Boys will 
now align with the other ages groups in selecting just a red and blue squad. 
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SPECIAL PROJECTS  
Michele Biet, Director 

Happily, we started the season confident that ‘Lockdowns’ were behind us, and then came 
the rain! However, all in all it has felt like a ‘normal’ season compared to the interrupted 
2020 and 2021 seasons! 

The projects team started the year by establishing a ‘Support’ team of Admin Gurus to assist 
club registrars and volunteers with anything from dispensations, Xplorer queries, 
compliance, Code of Conduct, and game day rules.  

We set up an email support@sjru.rugby and clubs quickly took advantage of this valuable 
resource.  

Our next project involved one of our smaller clubs that was facing a challenge after a change 
in committee, the club found itself with no committee and very few volunteers. Our team 
met with some of the key stakeholders including families, neighbouring clubs, and the 
district to establish a ‘working group’ to support this club staying on its feet and becoming 
viable for 2022 and beyond. I have nothing but praise and respect for the parents from this 
club that put up their hands and worked tirelessly to build player memberships and morale 
within the club, we are now seeing this club grow & flourish under its new leadership team. 
Personally, for myself this was one of my highlights in the Projects role, I am grateful to this 
small club & its community for allowing me to work alongside them this season. Thanks, 
must also go to The Two Blues District President for his support, neighbouring Two Blues 
village clubs that provided assistance and from the SJRU, General Manager Ben Gregory, 
Competition Manager, John Glen, Director of Finance Sean Goonan, Secretary Louise Reid 
and Western Zone Director, Bernard Tuaimau. 

This support is invaluable to clubs who find themselves in similar situations, our working 
group is committed to ensuring our affiliated clubs remain strong and viable. 

Compliance – With the updating of the Code of Conduct policy and the Safeguarding 
children guide, we continue to work with clubs and the Office of children’s guardian to 
ensure compliance around these 
important matters. The SJRU will 
provide all Club administrators with a 
checklist and guide for season 2023 
around working with children and 
compliance, this should make it easy for 
club registrars to maintain correct 
record keeping. 

Early in the 2023 season we will host a 
webinar for Club administrators as well 
as covering off more on compliance at 
the All Clubs and Zone meetings. 
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Finance Director Report  
Sean Goonan, Director 

I am pleased to report that, after the first uninterrupted season in a few years, the 
Association had a positive financial result, that being a profit of $26,709. It is a better result 
than 2021, the key year on year movements are: 

 Sponsorship income made a comeback in 2022 thanks to some generous support 
from Maqro, Elmo, Harvey Norman, Riviana Foods and BondIQ. If you have the 
opportunity, please support these sponsors. 

 Representative costs were a net positive $32,148 due to the investment in 
representative kit from 2021 

 Government Covid Support – 2021 included $20,000 of Covid grants whereas 2022 
did not.  

 Net Competition costs across 7s and 15s were higher by $61,643. There was some 
creep of bills from 2021 flowing into 2022 (game balls and referee costs for 7s $20k) 
however the main elements of the cost increase are for wages for our support 
teams. Of the higher wage’s costs incurred, $27,000 won’t be incurred again in 2023. 

 Board & Meeting expenses were higher in 2022 due to some costs for room hire and 
functions creeping in from 2021.  

 Software costs – SJRU purchased a licence for the iCompman software to assist in 
the draw creation for the various competitions we run. 

During the year SJRU supported the re-build of the Blacktown Scorpions. From a financial 
perspective, this involved SJRU paying a bill with the Blacktown Council for ground hire and 
lights from previous years. This debt has been repaid to SJRU in full. 

As for the balance sheet, the Association’s net assets and liquidity remain very strong.  Our 
cash at bank is $395,854, $12,130 ahead of last year’s position. Other than Cash, the main 
balance sheet movement is for sundry debtors. NSWJRU owe SJRU $23,458 for fees 
collected for the recent representative games in Brisbane, these fees will be paid to SJRU in 
the near future.  

The Association is in a strong liquidity position and can pay all its liabilities as and when 
they fall due.  

I would like to convey my personal thanks to Mark Green and his team at NSWRU who have 
been extremely responsive, patient, and supportive to me in this role. Thank you. 

 

Sean Goonan 
Director, Finance 
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INCOME STATEMENT  
 

Full Financial Report is attached as Appendix 2 - Financial Report - Sydney Junior Rugby Union - 2022 
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BALANCE SHEET 
 
 

Full Financial Report is attached as Appendix 2 - Financial Report - Sydney Junior Rugby Union - 2022 
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2022 SJRU CLUBS 
Club    

Allambie Heights  
 

Chatswood 

 

Balmain 
 

Clovelly 

 

Blacktown 
 

Collaroy 

 

Blue Mountains 
 

Coogee 

 

Bondi 
 

Dee Why 

 

Box Hill 
 

Drummoyne 
 

Briars 
 

Dundas Valley 
 

Burraneer 
 

Dural 

 

Canterbury 
 

Easts Bays 

 

Central Eastwood 
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Club    

Easts Junior 
Beasties 

 

Liverpool 
Cougars 

 

Easts Wallaroos 
 

Luddenham 

 

Forest 
 

Manly Roos 
 

Harbord 
 

Manly Savers 
 

Hawkesbury 
 

Maroubra 
Missiles  

Hills 
 

Menai 
 

Hornsby 
 

Mosman 
 

Hunters Hill 
 

Narrabeen 

 

Killara West Pymble 
 

Newport 
 

Lane Cove 
 

North Rocks 
 

Lindfield 
 

Northern 
Barbarians 

 

Norths Pirates 
 

South Coogee 
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Club    

Norwest Bulls 
 

Seaforth 

 

Oatley 
 

St Ives 

 

Penrith RSL 
 

St Patricks 
Junior Old 
Boys 

 

Petersham 
 

Sylvania 
 

Pittwater 
 

Terry Hills 
 

Randwick Magic 

 

Randwick Warriors 

 

 

Wahroonga 

 

Rockdale 
 

Wakehurst 
 

Roseville 
 

Western 
Raptors  

Ryde 
 

Wests Juniors  

    

 

The SJRU Board have been very pleased to have represented and served you and all your 
players over the past 12 months and look forward to many more opportunities to 
strengthen and grow grass roots rugby in Sydney in 2023 and beyond…. 
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2022 Competition Tables  
Regular Season 
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ELMO CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP 
Club Champs 

 


